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July 17, 2012
The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:
This letter transmits an ordinance that will enable King County to ratify the Professional and Technical Employees, Local 17 (Professional and Technical - Department of Transportation) collective bargaining agreement (CBA) for the period of January 1, 2012, through December 31, 2014.
This agreement covers approximately 120 employees in the Department of Transportation (DOT) as well as the Department of King County Information Technology (KCIT).  The three bargaining units covered by the agreement include a variety of professional job classifications.

Employees working in DOT provide specialized and advanced skills in planning, technology, communications, and financial management to the County’s transportation infrastructure.  In the Planning Bargaining Unit, employees are responsible for long-term planning and management of the road system.  This group of employees also has responsibility for the Road Services Division’s capital program, emergency planning and preparedness, and communications with the public regarding construction projects and emergency conditions.  The Professional Bargaining Unit members include employees who are responsible for large capital budgets, grants, and expenditures.
The newly formed Information Technology Bargaining Unit consists of employees formerly in the Professional Bargaining Unit covered by this CBA as well as employees transferred 
from another Local 17 contract which covers professional and technical, interest arbitration eligible employees in the Transit Division of DOT.  Most of the employees in this newly formed bargaining unit have been organizationally transferred to KCIT.  During the term of this agreement the parties will open negotiations to address the transfer of the Information Technology Bargaining Unit into the Professional and Technical Employees, Local 17 (Information Technology) collective bargaining agreement.  Until such time as an agreement is reached regarding that transfer, those employees will continue to be covered by this agreement.  In addition to maintaining DOT internal information systems such as the Road Services Division’s web site, these employees also have countywide responsibilities such as staffing the Information Technology Service Center.

In general, the County and the Union have agreed to extend all terms and conditions of the current agreement for an additional three years, beginning January 1, 2012.  In addition to the new bargaining unit mentioned above, the changes consist only of revised dates, minor editorial changes, and updates to the seniority lists.

This agreement contains potential significant improvements in efficiency, accountability, and productivity for the County in that the parties have agreed to conduct negotiations to address the representational status of those employees who have been transferred to KCIT.  These negotiations are already under way with the goal of consolidating all informational technology positions into one bargaining unit.  This is consistent with the goal of contract consolidation included in the comprehensive labor policies set forth by the King County Council.
This CBA furthers the goals of the County’s Strategic Plan by enabling the County to maintain a quality workforce.

The cost-of-living adjustments for 2012, 2013, and 2014 follow the standard County settlement agreed to with other labor organizations.
The settlement reached is a product of good faith collective bargaining between King County and the Union.  The agreement compares favorably with other settlements and is within our capacity to finance.  This agreement has been reviewed by the Office of the Prosecuting Attorney, Civil Division.

Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance.  This important legislation will help King County residents by providing and supporting the delivery of services.
If you have questions, please contact Patti Cole-Tindall, Director, Office of Labor Relations, at 206-296-4273.
Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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